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HIGH HALDEN PARISH COUNCIL

Minutes of a meeting of the Parish Council 

held on 13th August 2018 at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall

153/18 Present and Apologies
Cllr Audsley (Chairman), Cllr Robinson (Vice-chairman), Cllr Mrs Baldock, Cllr Mrs Mitchell, Cllr Mrs Morgan, Cllr Dr Taylor and Mrs S Wood (Clerk). Cllr Pickering (ward member) attended. 19 members of the public were present.  Apologies were received from the Community Warden.
154/18 Declarations of Interest
There were no Declarations of Interest.
155/18 Minutes of the meeting of 9th July 2018

Resolved:

That the Minutes of the meeting held on 9th July 2018 be approved and confirmed as a true record.

156/18 Matters Arising
156/18-1  Hatchentan:  The High Court has issued a judgement under which those remaining on the site have until 7th September to vacate the site or appeal the judgement.  (138/18-1)
156/18-2 Woodchurch Road: The report from Highways has not yet been received, the Clerk to follow-up. (138/18-3)  
156/18-3  Solar lighting of bus shelters:  Two quotes have been received and a third is awaited.  (138/18-6)
156/18-4  Redesignation of Jubilee field and the sports field as a park:  The Herald has asked for suggestions  for a name for the new park.  An application will be submitted to Fields in Trust but there is no formal process to follow to redesignate the area as a park.   (138/18-9)
156/18-5  Garage review:  The Parish Council had been made aware of trading from a garage in The Chennells and forwarded information re the trader’s identity to ABC, following which ABC sent a warning letter.  However, the information given to ABC was incorrect, and the resulting letter caused great distress to the persons named:  Sally and Brian Baker.  A letter of apology from the Parish Council to Mr and Mrs Baker was delivered in person by the Parish Council Chairman, and was graciously accepted.  The Chairman offered a public apology on behalf of the Parish Council to Mr and Mrs Baker.  (138/18-11)
156/18-6  Ransley Farm:  This will be determined by the Planning Committee at its meeting on 15th August.  (139/18)
156/18-7  Letter to the Chief Executive:  This has been acknowledged and a substantive reply is due by 15th August.  The delay in the response was queried, given that the letter was sent after the July meeting. (140/18)
156/18-8  Venruth:  The application was refused by ABC Planning Committee on 18th July.  (140/18)

156/18-9  Meeting between the Football Clubs and the Parish Council:  The Vice-chairman and Cllr Mrs Baldock met the Clubs at which the need for communication between the Clubs was stressed.  Another meeting will be arranged for October.  (149/18)
157/18 Open session 

The Chairman suspended the meeting to allow members of the public to raise items with the Council.

Trading from The Chennells’ garages: The Parish Council was asked why it did not check the information before communicating with ABC. The Chairman agreed that the Parish Council did not carry out proper checks, and that this would be done if a similar situation were to arise.
Spraying of the football fields:  The need for spraying was questioned and safety concerns expressed.  The Chairman stated that no advance notice had been given to the Parish Council; the contractors (Aspire) had given assurances that the chemical used was non-toxic.  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the work was carried out on the recommendation of Aspire prior to overseeding.  The Parish Council has asked that it is notified of any future works and that warning notices identifying the spray be put up.  

The Parish Council was advised that the contractors will have a COSHH [Control of Substances Hazardous to Health] assessment of the chemicals used and the Parish Council could ask to see it.
COSHH signs should be displayed showing when the area could safely be used after spraying, the Clerk to follow-up with Aspire.

Planning Committee meeting of 18th July:  Observations on the procedure of the meeting were made and the importance of attendance by local residents was stressed.  Similar problems in other villages were reported, eg lack of infrastructure.  The significant amount of background work undertaken by the Committee was acknowledged, but the need for more effective communication by ABC and lack of enforcement were noted.

Manure:   A significant amount of chicken manure was reported in a field next to Oak Tree field, with more being brought in from other villages.  The Parish Council was asked who owns the field and the purpose of the manure.  The Chairman replied that this is unknown and any nuisance should be reported to Environmental Services, but they would unlikely be able to assist.
Church Hill planning application:  The Chairman confirmed that the information referred to under ‘Other Planning Matters’ is available on the website.

The cut-off date for comments was queried, given that comments are still being uploaded to the ABC website.  The Clerk advised that the 3-week consultation period is laid down by statute, but case officers will accept comments after this date at their discretion.  

Lodgeland Farm Cottage planning application:  It was felt that the size of the proposed stables and their location are inappropriate, and concerns were expressed that in the long-term the aim is for a commercial venture. 
Cllr Pickering declared an interest as a neighbour, and stated that Mrs Pickering had submitted an objection comment.

Church Hill and Ransley Farm planning applications:  It was suggested that these be considered together by ABC’s Planning Committee so as to assess the cumulative effects, and that the Parish Council puts this request to ABC, noting that a similar request was made for another application.

The meeting was reconvened.
Cllr Mrs Baldock assumed the Chair, as Planning Portfolio holder.

158/18 Planning applications
18/00553/AS  Cow Byre, Brickhouse Farm, High Halden
Conversion of existing redundant farm building to holiday let; the addition of roof extensions (Retrospective)

The application is retrospective, the holiday let having been run for 10 years.  There are no objections on the ABC website.  It was proposed that the Parish Council has no objection to the application but that applications should be proactive rather than reactive.  Cllr Dr Taylor stated that retrospective applications are not illegal.  It was proposed that the Parish Council has no comment to make on this planning application that is retrospective.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council has no comment to make on this retrospective planning application.

18/01117/AS  Annexe at, Church Farm, Church Hill, High Halden
Change of use from annexe to independent dwelling
A S106 agreement is in place that the annexe should not become a separate dwelling, the application seeks to overturn this.  The annexe is a converted wagon lodge and has its own independent vehicular access, it is therefore already a separate dwelling to all intents and purposes and is already in use.
It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.

18/01033/AS  Lodgeland Farm Cottage, Harbourne Lane, High Halden 
Proposed erection of a stable building including two hay barns/stores, change of use of the land from agricultural to equine
There were concerns at the size of the footprint and the need for the workshop was queried, there is no justification for this in the application.  It was felt that its location in the centre of the field leaves room for an arena etc, which may indicate that it may be for business use.  The building would be visually intrusive.  It was proposed that an objection be made to the application on the grounds of size and the lack of information as to the equine use of the facility.
Resolved:

That the Parish Council objects to the application; the proposed stable building is over large and there is no information as to the equine use of the facility.
Planning applications received after distribution of the agenda 
18/01141/AS  Land rear of Stephendale, Ashford Road, St Michaels
Erection of one new dwelling with garden, garage and outbuilding; Alterations to Stephendale - removal of existing garage and outbuildings; erection of new garage/outbuildings; single storey side extension; new chimney; new parking area and rear access drive area; amended garden
The application is for a new dwelling in the rear garden of Stephendale, with access on to the A28.  The applicant justifies the application by reference to the Pope House Farm site.  The footprint would be larger than the existing property.  It was proposed that the application be supported.

Resolved:

That the application be supported.
Approvals:
18/00739/AS  Hallmark Farm, Ashford Road, St Michaels

Proposed new field access and farm gate

18/00735/AS  &  18/00736/AS  Durrants Court, Ashford Road, High Halden
Proposed replacement conservatory

17/00952/AS  Land East of Hope House, Ashford Road, High Halden
Outline application for a residential development of up to 28 dwellings with access
Refusals: 
None.
Decline to determine:

18/00890/AS Hatchentan, Plurenden Road, High Halden
2 Pitches each comprising a mobile home, utility room and touring caravan
Withdrawals:  
18/01023/AS  Poppet Wood Farm, Thurstons Lane, High Halden 
Application for prior notification of proposed agricultural development for the construction of new agricultural barn compound to provide shelter for cattle as well as storage for bedding and feed and for farm machinery
Other planning matters:
Church Hill field (17/01868/AS):  Cllr Mrs Baldock advised that the Parish Council is in receipt of additional information on highways benefits (appended to the Minutes), and an updated Masterplan

[http://planning.ashford.gov.uk/Planning/details.aspx?systemkey=108285&pageindex=0  

Document  HAM 2937 PA 001 uploaded 16th July 2018]

An updated wildlife survey is also on the website [Document 210205-02 REV C].
The Masterplan shows an area designated ‘land for community use’ which would be offered to the Parish Council or a community group.

Cllr Mrs Baldock reported that there are 190 objections on the website and 9 support comments.  Many of the objections relate to loss of tranquillity; the buffer zone between the church and the development is insufficient.  Cllr Dr Taylor stated that the proposed streetlights and yellow lines would be unacceptable and would urbanise this part of the village.  Cllr Audsley noted inaccuracies in the information received re the Local Plan and felt that the Parish Council’s objection comment should stand.  Cllr Robinson stated that the Parish Council should represent the views of the parish, as indicated by the comments on the website.
The Clerk was asked to summarise the additional objection comments on street lighting, urbanisation and the adverse visual impact on Church Hill.  It was proposed that the additional objection comments be submitted.

Resolved:

That the additional objection comments on street lighting, urbanisation and the adverse visual impact on Church Hill be submitted.

Cllr Audsley advised that planning application 18/00262/AS  Ransley Farm will be discussed at the Planning Committee meeting on 15th August; Cllr Audsley will attend and speak on highways and safety issues.
Cllr Audsley returned to the Chair.

159/18 Financial report

159/18-1  To agree payments in accordance with the Budget

Resolved:

That the following payments be made in accordance with the Budget

	Cheque
	Details
	£

	001369
	Mintfresh Services (bus shelter cleaning)
	122.50

	001370
	S Wood (salary)
	493.37

	001371
	S Wood (expenses)
	96.59

	001372
	J Audsley (expenses)
	31.99

	001373
	Mintfresh Services (bus shelter cleaning)
	52.50

	001374
	ABC (printing)
	44.36

	001375
	Playsafety Ltd (playground safety inspection)
	184.80

	001376
	Fitzpatrick Woolmer (noticeboard)
	1509.60

	001377
	Memorial Hall (hire charges)
	120.00

	001378
	KALC (training)
	72.00

	001379
	B Croucher (caretaking services)
	39.25


Balance as at  13th August 2018

£  55867.32 (cheque and deposit accounts)  

£       503.00 (HHVEC cheque account)  

159/18-2  Internal Auditor’s report
Cllr Dr Taylor stated that this is a very positive report on the way the Council’s financial affairs are run.  The report made a number of recommendations:  updating the website (completed); review of the new Standing Orders (agenda item for this meeting); review of the Financial Regulations (agenda item for the next Finance Committee meeting); appointment of a Data protection Officer (not mandatory for Parish Councils, the recommendation will not be implemented); provision of Parish Council laptop for the Clerk (agenda item for this meeting).  The Internal Auditor’s report will be uploaded to the Parish Council website.
Cllr Dr Taylor proposed that the report be accepted.

Resolved:

That the report of the Internal Auditor be accepted.

The Parish Council expressed its thanks to the Clerk.
160/18  Reports

160/18-1  PCSO  No report in the PCSO’s absence.
160/18-2  Community Warden  No report in the Warden’s absence.
160/18-3  Ward member Cllr Pickering reported that he had held a meeting with the CEO re planning.  In 2017 ABC won a National Award for Staff Engagement and has been shortlisted for this year’s award.  It was a runner-up in 2018 for Council of the Year and Entrepreneurial Council of the Year; these awards reflect the efficiency of the council.   Waste collection:  the national average sent to landfill is 60% but Ashford sends only 5%.  The government is following Ashford’s lead by waiving child burial fees.  Ashford is selling a town centre monitoring service to other towns.
Willow Paddock:  There are two enforcement notices on site, one ending on 11/09/18 and the other on 29/12/18.  Enforcement is due by 29/12/18 but two of the three mobiles on site have already been removed.

Hatchentan:  There will be a further hearing in the High Court on 7th September.  ABC has been awarded costs.

Pillreed Wood:  Hardstanding is still being laid, the ward member has raised this with the Planning Dept.  [Post-meeting note: this is being dealt with by the Planning Enforcement team, ref CO/18/00198.]  The Chairman noted that, contrary to the Parish Council’s request, the Planning Dept had not required the site owner to replant the hedging which had been removed to create the access to the site. 

Woodlands Caravan Park:  The appeal has been rejected by PINS; this will cause difficulty to those who bought caravans in good faith expecting to live in them year-round.

160/18-4  Environmental  The new bridge on the football field is in place.  Vandalism was reported at the children’s play area palings.  Nitrous oxide canisters and broken glass were reported in the area, but these have been cleared.  Dog fouling has again been reported.  Cllr Mrs Morgan suggested that the importance of the AEDs be taught in schools, particularly in light of Ben Hammond, to prevent tampering.  The Clerk to draft a letter to this effect, the Vice-chairman to talk to Team Hammond.  Cllr Mrs Baldock recommended that the problem of N2O misuse be raised with the Young People and Family Liaison Officers from Ashford Police, a meeting will be arranged – the Vice-chairman and Cllr Mrs Mitchell to attend.  The annual safety inspection of the play areas has been carried out by RoSPA and a number of repairs highlighted, in hand with the Clerk.
160/18-5  Safety and security   See 160/18-4.
160/18-6  Highways   Ashford Road will be closed for resurfacing overnight for 5 nights from 10th September.
160/18-7  Marketing/Projects  The Herald is ready for distribution.
160/18-8 Finance Committee  The Committee met on 31st July; the Parish Council’s finances are sound.  Budgeted expenditure for the year was £32,500 but has risen to £40,000 against income of £37,000; however scope remains for expenditure on one-off projects.  Reserves at the end of the year are likely to be approx £46,000.  Guidelines for support for charities should be discussed ahead of the budget.
160/18-9 KALC  The Chairman was unable to attend the July meeting.  The next meeting is on September 12th and the Ashford Police Station Commander will attend.
161/18 Information item:  HHVEC update
The Chairman reported that the programme for the WWI commemorations is in hand:  there will be a church service at 11am, followed by a display and lunch in the hall, the beacon will be lit and church bells rung.
162/18  Update on the village confines exercise 
Cllr Mrs Mitchell reported that she has met Daniel Carter of ABC re the confines report format.  This is now being written and the working group will meet at the beginning of September.  The report will likely be presented to the Parish Council at its October meeting, and if endorsed will go to ABC in November.
163/18  Update on the Village Strategy group
In hand with Paul Buggins.
164/18  Car parking at the sports pavilion when let for private hire
The Chairman advised that when the sports pavilion was built it had been indicated that the car park was for use only by the Football Clubs.  The pavilion is now occasionally let for private hire, should the car park be opened?  It was noted that if the car park remains closed, users of the pavilion would park in Hopes Grove, causing a nuisance to residents.  It was agreed that if the pavilion is hired for private use, car parking will be provided.
Cllr Mrs Mitchell noted the safety hazard arising from a metal spur on the car park barrier, the pavilion caretaker will be asked to paint it yellow.
165/18  Contribution to the PROW office towards recent works on the football field path
The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had agreed a contribution towards the works of up to £1000.  The works carried out were not to the agreed specification and no justification for the labour charge of £540 was given, this had been queried given that the work was carried out by 2 workmen and took only a few hours.  The Parish Council therefore withheld its contribution.  The PROW office agreed to meet the cost of the works but indicated that this would leave less for future works in the parish.  In light of this, should the Parish Council make a contribution?  This was not agreed because it was thought that the problems which should have been addressed by the works will recur.  The PROW office has indicated that it will monitor the condition of the footpath; it will be asked to confirm this and accept responsibility if the problems recur.
166/18  Provision of a laptop for the Clerk’s use for Parish Council business, including set-up and a Council-dedicated email address
See 159/18-2.  The Clerk stated that the provision of an additional laptop and email address would add to the workload.  Files are backed up onto a USB stick which will enable a smooth handover to any new Clerk.  The Parish Council’s files are in a separate folder on the Clerk’s laptop, this complies with the GDPR.  It was agreed that the recommendation of the Internal Auditor for a separate laptop and email address is not accepted.
167/18  New model Standing Orders 

Cllr Dr Taylor tabled draft new model Standing Orders.  It was proposed that clause 25b be amended to state that a motion to add to, vary or revoke a Standing Order shall be proposed by a special motion, the written notice by at least 2 councillors to be given to the Proper Officer.
It was proposed that the new model Standing Orders, as amended, be adopted.

Resolved:

That the new model Standing Orders, as amended, be adopted by High Halden Parish Council.
The Standing Orders will be uploaded to the website.  Cllr Dr Taylor advised that the new Orders include new clauses on the GDPR and financial monitoring.  He noted that the Parish Council is already compliant.
168/18  Any other Business
168/18-1  A letter of thanks has been received from Kent Surrey Sussex Air Ambulance for the Parish Council’s donation.
169/18  Items for next Parish Council meeting 
169/18-1 Need for a part-time groundsman/park keeper
169/18-2 Shelving for the sports pavilion
169/18-3 Guidelines for Parish Council support for charities 
169/18-4 Specification for grounds maintenance for 2019-2020
169/18-5 Repairs needed in the play areas – RoSPA annual safety inspection report
170/18  Date of next meeting

Monday 10th September at 7.00pm in the Memorial Hall.

The meeting closed at 8.55pm.


Agenda item 158/18:  

Other planning matters Church Hill field (17/01868/AS)  

Wider Communal Benefits

Following a series of lengthy discussions with the local highway authority, Kent County Council, a series of wider transport measures have been agreed which not only mitigates the impact of traffic resulting for the proposed residential development, but will also benefit the wider community. The mitigation measures include for a series of highway improvements which contribute to the list of benefits the proposed residential development brings to the community of High Halden. 

As part of the proposals the development will bring forward a number of significant transport benefits for the wider community, namely:

· Installation of a traffic calming “Gateway” feature on Church Hill at the entrance to the village;

· Introduction of kerbed build-outs within the gateway feature at the access to the proposed residential development to reinforce the entrance to High Halden;

· Construction of a footway along Church Hill between the access into the proposed  residential development and the Church of England Primary School on Church Hill;

·  Associated street lighting along the footway between the gateway feature and the Church of England Primary School on Church Hill;

· Extension of the 30mph speed limit by 50 metres out of the village; 

· Installation of small sections of parking restrictions to aid traffic flow on Church Hill at the following location:

· Double yellow line corner protection at The Greenside junction, including opposite this on the south side of Church Hill; 

· Short length of single yellow line on the north side of Church Hill opposite the southern end of the zig-zag markings; and

· Double yellow line corner protection at the Church Hill / A28 junction. 

A small parking area within the proposed development adjacent to the public right of way 155 for the use of the community and the school.


